Bethel Island Municipal		Meeting Minutes
Improvement District		Regular Meeting of 2/13/25

REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF
THE BETHEL ISLAND MUNICIPAL IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT
BETHEL ISLAND, CALIFORNIA
3085 STONE ROAD
BETHEL ISLAND, CALIFORNIA

DATE:  FEBRUARY 13, 2025

The Bethel Island Municipal Improvement District met in special session located at 3085 Stone Road, Bethel Island, CA at 6:30 p.m.  Upon roll call, the following were found to be present: Directors: Tom Knorr, Jr., Anthony Berzinas, Bruce Smith and Vignesh Rama.  Mr. Mark Fortner and Mr. Will Link from GEI Consultants, Mr. Jean-Marc Petit from Ironhouse Sanitary District, Mr. David Alvey from Maze and Associates, Mr. Triston Foley from SCI Consulting Group, Mr. Doug Scheer from Scheer Security, Ms. Sierra Jones from Arrowhead Towing, District Manager Regina Espinoza and Attorney Dave Larsen were also in attendance.  Director Kirk was absent.

2.  ELECTION OF OFFICERS
This item was continued until the next meeting.

3.  BOARD DISCLOSURE OF POTENTIAL APPEARANCES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST
Directors Smith and Berzinas stated they would recuse themselves if there was a vote on the Bethel Island Flooding and Remediation Mitigation Project under Item 9A(i)(a) because of the project being within 500 feet of their house.  Directors Knorr, Jr. and Rama had no conflicts.  Director Kirk was absent.

4.  CONSENT CALENDAR 
A.  A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Smith to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of December 18, 2024.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.

5.  SEPARATE CONSIDERATION OF ANY MATTER(S) REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT CALENDAR
Nothing was discussed.

President Knorr, Jr. moved Agenda Item 9F to after Agenda Item 8D.

6.  ANNOUNCEMENT
None.



7.  PUBLIC COMMENT
None.

8.  NEW BUSINESS (CONSULTANT PRESENTATIONS)
A.  IRONHOUSE SANITARY DISTRICT GENERAL MANAGER INTRODUCTION AND UPDATE
Mr. Jean-Marc Petit introduced himself as the new General Manager of Ironhouse Sanitary District.  He gave a presentation for Ironhouse Sanitary District and an update on what’s next for their District.

Ms. Lori Castillo asked for data from Ironhouse Sanitary District that shows how stormwater affects the sewer system.

Ms. Bethi Carver asked if Ironhouse Sanitary District is prepared to fix the sewer pipes if the road and drainage repairs happen.

B.  APPROVAL OF FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2024 DISTRICT AUDIT BY MAZE & ASSOCIATES
Mr. David Alvey from Maze & Associates gave a brief presentation regarding the most recent BIMID Audit.  It was an unmodified, or clean, audit opinion which is the highest level that a District can receive.  He further discussed the other aspects of the audit.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Smith to adopt the Basic Financial Statement for Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 2024 District Audit by Maze & Associates.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.

C.  DISCUSSION OF SCI ASSESSMENT DISTRICT TIMELINE REVIEW
Mr. Tristan Foley from SCI Consulting presented the timeline for the continuation of the Assessment District in 2025.  There was a meeting late last year to go over data for the preparation of the Engineering Report.  In March 2025, there will be a mailing of the Community Engagement Letter containing the timeline of the Community Engagement Meetings.

District Manager Espinoza stated the first two meetings will be on March 20th at Delta Coves and April 3rd at Scout Hall.  At the BIMID April 10th meeting, the Board will review the Engineers Report and will consider passing two Resolutions approving Prop 218 procedures and ordering the mailing of the ballots.  After the April 10th Board Meeting, there will be two additional Community Engagement Meetings.  The closing of balloting and public hearing will happen June 12th.  If the assessment passes, the assessment levies are due to County Auditor for Fiscal Year 2025-26 by August 10th, 2025.

Ms. Lori Castillo asked what the assessment will be for.

District Manager Espinoza stated the Assessment District was voted on in 2015 and currently has a sunset of ten years.  The assessment is shown on property tax bills for BIMID for a specified assessment.  The assessment was used for the District to be able to fund BIMID’s cost share for the major projects on the island where BIMID received grants or funding from the State, Federal and Office of Emergency Services.  After the assessment ends in 2025, BIMID will have no funding for the cost share for future major projects.

Director Berzinas stated this current assessment gave BIMID the cost share funds for the Horseshoe Bend Project and the Northwest Levee Project.  The District’s cost share for those projects were about 25%.  As Bethel Island has been declared a disadvantaged island, that brought the District’s cost share down to 10% on some parts of the projects.

The Community Meetings that are coming up will help explain in detail the items in the Engineer’s Report.

D.  DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF REVIEW TOPO SURVEY PROPOSAL FROM GEI CONSULTANTS
Mr. Mark Fortner stated they are considering revising the District’s topography maps.  The last time it was done was in 2007.  It has been fifteen years and there has been a lot of work done around the island.  BIMID has been authorized to proceed with the topographic survey under the DWR Delta Maintenance Subventions Program for Fiscal Year 2024-25.  The scope of work would be in three parts: (1) control and aerial survey to be completed in FY 2024-25 at a cost of $89,585; (2) topographic and DTM Generation to be completed in FY 2025-26 at a cost of $106,900; and (3) bathymetric survey (as an option to be considered) in FY 2026-27 at a cost of $60,000.  

President Knorr, Jr. asked if there would be any ground penetrating radar surveys.

Mr. Mark Fortner stated that would need to be under a different contract and contractor.

Director Berzinas asked that the ground penetrating radar survey be put on a future schedule for FY 2027-28.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Rama to approve parts 1, 2 and 3 including the option for the bathymetric survey and to proceed working with Towill.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.

9F.  DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF AGREEMENT WITH SCHEER SECURITY FOR BIMID YARD
This item was moved from Old Business Agenda Item 9F.

Attorney Dave Larsen stated this item is being brought back for Board consideration.  There was a meeting with Scheer Security and the agreement now includes warranty information for the equipment.

President Knorr, Jr. asked if the security installation will include covering the north fence line as this is the most likely access to the yard.

Mr. Doug Scheer from Scheer Security stated there are cameras but they will not reach behind the buildings on the north side fence line.  There will need to be another camera.  The other solution would be to put a beam along the fence line instead of another camera.

Director Berzinas stated the agreement could be amended to include the beam on the north side along the fence.

Director Rama stated if it is under the discretionary spending amount, it doesn’t need to be added to the agreement.

Attorney Dave Larsen stated there would have to be an amendment to the agreement.

District Manager Espinoza stated the addition of the beam can be brought back, but the agreement could be approved as it is written.

President Knorr, Jr. asked if there was a backup battery for the system.

Mr. Doug Scheer stated he would need to know the length of the power outage.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by President Knorr, Jr. to accept the agreement with Scheer Security dated February 13, 2025 with the addition from Staff to come back to the Board with the cost for the beam on the north side fence line.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.

9Ei.  DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH ARROWHEAD TOWING SERVICE FOR THE PARK
District Clerk Bixby asked for this item to be moved up from Old Business Agenda Item 9Ei.

Attorney Dave Larsen stated the agreement for Arrowhead Towing on Ranch Lane is being brought back to the Board for approval.  There was a meeting with Arrowhead Towing and staff to go over the agreement.  The contractor is present.

Director Berzinas asked who will be responsible for calling Arrowhead Towing.

District Manager Espinoza stated the people that will be on the list will be BIMID staff and the Board President.  As the Board President changes, they will be added to the list.

Director Berzinas stated there should be a standby list in the case that the Board President or staff are unavailable.  The times for any towing will be occurring after office hours.

Ms. Sierra Jones from Arrowhead Towing stated they are open 24/7.  She hasn’t driven through the location of the park, so she doesn’t know if it is people sleeping in their cars overnight or what the situation is.  They can’t remove cars where the owner is present.  Arrowhead Towing will install and maintain signs that will be posted on the property with the vehicle code.  They can also have a tow truck driver to drive through occasionally to make sure their presence is known.  If there are any additions or removals from the authorized list, it can be done with an email.  It will have to come from an official email, and they must be a signer on the list.

President Knorr, Jr. asked if BIMID has written permission from Delta Coves to regulate parking and/or trespass on Delta Coves property.

Attorney Dave Larsen stated Delta Coves was flagged on the issue because of finding out that Ranch Lane is part of their property.

District Manager Espinoza stated she has received an email from Delta Coves giving permission.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Rama to accept the agreement with Arrowhead Towing.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.

9.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS
A.  UPDATE ON BETHEL ISLAND CULVERT/DRAINAGE/SEEPAGE/STANDING WATER ISSUES
District Manager Espinoza stated staff is still waiting for a pending agreement from CalOES on the Bethel Island Flooding Remediation Mitigation Project from back in December 2024.  BIMID has since received the award letter.  Staff are working with GEI on the timeline and phasing of the project.  District Manager Espinoza also stated there will be project updates and specifics at the March Regular Meeting.  BIMID’s part of the County Local Hazard Mitigation is completed.  The County is still waiting for other annexes to complete their part.  There was a question at a previous meeting on how much it cost BIMID for the installation of the two culverts on Stone Rd.  The total cost was $45,671.31 which was reimbursed by the 2017 Delta Coves Reimbursement Agreement.

A resident from 2850 Taylor Rd gave an update regarding the flooding on the blind corner on Taylor Rd because of all the rain.  The County will be coming out next week to clear the culvert.

Ms. Lori Castillo reported the humps in her levee, especially after it rains.

Director Berzinas stated residents should notify BIMID if there is any suspicion of a boil.

B.  FIVE-YEAR PLAN
There were no updates.

C.  COLLABORATIVE FLOOD CONTROL EFFORTS
There were no updates.

D.  CONTINUED DISCUSSION OF HOWARD HOLMES HABITAT MITIGATION SITE AS A SITE FOR A COMMUNITY GARDEN
There were no updates.

E.  RANCH LANE ITEMS
i.  DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH ARROWHEAD TOWING SERVICE FOR PARK
Moved to Agenda Item 8

F.  DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF AGREEMENT WITH SCHEER SECURITY SYSTEMS FOR BIMID YARD
Moved to Agenda Item 8



G.  DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF SECURITY SYSTEM NEEDS
District Manager Espinoza stated this item was requested by the Board at the December meeting so that other security needs could be discussed for the pump stations, the yard and the park.

Director Berzinas asked about the pump stations on Taylor Road.

President Knorr, Jr. stated it would be a good idea for the Security System Committee to discuss some options.

Director Rama stated the security cameras that were installed at the Delta Coves pump stations are around $500.00.

District Manager Espinoza stated the cameras and lighting for the park is still on the scope of work for the grant.

H. DISCUSSION OF LATENT POWERS
Director Berzinas stated soon it will be evident that security will intensify and BIMID could have the ability for a sworn officer that can issue citations, as in what Conta Costa Water District uses for their canals.  They have an ordinance that allows the officer to issue citations, but can’t arrest.  He asked for a summary of the water district’s structure, costs of an employee and ideas what BIMID would have to enact to have a park patrol, and a levee patrol that would patrol some nights.

President Knorr, Jr. asked what information Director Berzinas wants to come back to the Board.

Director Berzinas stated structure and costs, ordinance to enforce, burden of cost for the District for the additional employee, initial training and any other additional training needed.  He also wanted to note that Bethel Island is one of the eight islands protecting the freshwater flows going to southern California, so the Bethel Island levee is essential for protection, and District staff should be on the lookout for Homeland Security grants.

10.  NEW BUSINESS
A.  DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF PURCHASE OF A USED DUMP TRUCK
A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Smith to approve the purchase of 2013 Kenworth Dump Truck for $50,000.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.



B.  2024-2025 MID-YEAR BUDGET REVIEW
District Manager Espinoza stated this will be the last year for the current Assessment District.  She summarized the revisions contained in the mid-year budget review.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Smith to accept the mid-year FY 24-25 budget revisions as presented.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.

C.  ACCEPTANCE OF FINAL EVACUATION RALLY SITE BROCHURE
District Manager Espinoza stated the Evacuation Safety Committee has come up with a Rally Site Map that has been approved by CalOES and Emergency Services.  The last meeting included ConFire to make sure they agreed with the Rally Site map.  This was the last step for the brochure to be finalized.  The Rally Site map is on the BIMID website, so that it is available for this winter season.  It is important for it to be finalized by the Board so that it can be posted everywhere.

President Knorr, Jr. asked if Delta Coves is to be used as a Rally Site.

District Manager Espinoza stated people are going to go to high ground.  Delta Coves is not a BIMID Rally Point as it is not on the Rally Site map.  Delta Coves is currently working on their own evacuation plan.  Once they have their plan completed, the decision to add Delta Coves as a rally site could be discussed.

Director Berzinas stated he feels that “typically” should be removed from the sentence that states that BIMID typically has sandbags available.

District Manager stated OES were the ones that created the brochure.

Attorney Dave Larsen stated they might have added it so that it doesn’t look like you are guaranteeing something you don’t have.

Ms. Bethi Carver stated Santiago Mobile Home Park could use Windsweep Road as it is high ground and is maintained by the County.

Attorney Dave Larsen stated where it states “in case of an evacuation, walk to the levee and be prepared to wait”, sounds like a command.

President Knorr, Jr. stated BIMID should not be giving directives like that.  

Attorney Dave Larsen stated his opinion would be to say “be prepared to walk to the levee and be prepared to wait.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Smith to accept the Rally Sites Brochure as presented with the changes recommended.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.

11.  CONSENT ITEMS – STAFF REPORTS
Reports were available to the public.

A. District Manager Report Update on Goals, Strategies, Problem Areas, Work Completed
Nothing was discussed.

B.  Levee Superintendent Monthly Report of Work Performed
Nothing was discussed.

C.  District Clerk Monthly Report of Work Performed
District Clerk Bixby stated it is time for Form 700 to be completed and the forms are due by April 1st.

D.  Report of Monthly Work to be Performed
Nothing was discussed.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Rama to receive and file the Staff Reports.  The motion showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.

12.  DIRECTOR REPORTS
A.  TREASURER REPORT
Balances as of 1/31/25:
Checking Account: $688,932.15
Park Account: $2,550.45
House Number Account: $336.02
Delta Coves First Deposit: $642,628.80
Delta Coves Contingency Funds: $2,725,004.36
Delta Coves O & M Funds: $1,177,907.18
LFCF Repairs and Improvements: $594,286.56
LFCF Maintenance: $194,219.54

Advance Funding from DWR
Money Market is $27,980.52				(HEHE NW Levee Project)

B.  BETHEL ISLAND PARK COMMITTEE (STANDING)
President Knorr, Jr. stated the committee will be meeting in February.

Ms. Lori Castillo asked about the date for the Rock Around the Park event.

District Manager Espinoza stated it could be set up in late March or early April.

C.  SECURITY SYSTEM COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Nothing was discussed.

D.  DELTA INTERGOVERNMENTAL WATCHDOG COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Nothing was discussed.

E.  SHEETPILE PROJECTS/NON CONFORMING STRUCTURES (AD-HOC)
Director Berzinas stated the possible sheetpile projects should be discussed and added to the 218 projects for the next assessment district.  There was a brief discussion on possible sheetpile projects that could possibly be done on Stone Road.

President Knorr, Jr. suggested setting up a meeting in March.

F.  WEBSITE/PUBLIC OUTREACH/SOCIAL MEDIA PRESENCE (AD-HOC)
Director Rama stated the website looks great but still needs some work.  There are updates needed and broken links to be fixed.  He emailed an RFP for review.  He wants the discussion of public awareness campaign for the levee to be added to the next agenda.

G.  BIMAC/FIRE DISTRICT UPDATE
Nothing was discussed.

H.  ISLAND EVACUATION SAFETY COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
District Manager Espinoza stated she received an email from Director Kirk.  An Island Evacuation Committee meeting was held in January.  The purpose was to meet with the Contra Costa Fire District Representative, Chief Burruss.  The goal of the committee, since its formation, is that ConFire review and agreed and vet the rally points.  That has now occurred.  Rally points can now be published on the website.  The BIMID Evacuation Plan was created in 2005 and included multiple hazards, including a flooding event.  In that plan, every address on the island was included in the plan and then instructions for those addresses to go to the closest rally point.  At this point this is not an all hazard evacuation plan, it only deals with flooding events.  In 2017 the County hired a consultant to do numerous plans for the reclamation districts within Contra Costa County; that plan was never vetted.  Item is still pending.  The sign at Anchor Marina stating it is a rally point need to be taken down and any other signs that are not on the current list need to be taken down.  Staff from the County Office of Emergency Services and Confire did not indicate that radios were needed at rally points.  She also spoke about CERT training programs.

I.  DRAINAGE COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Nothing was discussed.

13.  SUGGESTION FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
Discussion of Update on the 2015 BIMID Weak Links points.
Discussion of Public Awareness campaign for the Levee (under Website)

14.  CORRESPONDENCE
None was discussed.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Smith to adjourn the meeting.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.

The meeting adjourned at 9:25pm.

Submitted by Denece Bixby, District Clerk
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